September 16, 2008
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular September 16, 2008 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, September 16, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


                                                  
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps

                                             
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                     
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:                                  
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Tom Medlin

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Miranda Baines, Eden Daily News
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Dr. Craig Bowman, Pastor, First Baptist Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Interim Fire Chief Bernie Moore.  

SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Grogan stated that several members of Council had requested that item 10(g) under new business be pulled for further study and that he wanted to add an item under Department Head Reports, a report from Ms. Tammy Amos on Street Resurfacing.  

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Carter                           that item 10(g) be pulled and that a report on Street Resurfacing be added to the agenda.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion. 

PROCLAMATIONS:

Mayor Grogan read the following proclamation recognizing the upcoming Fall Litter Sweep roadside cleanup week.  He also mentioned that in the City of Eden, for the rest of this week, citizens were encouraged to remove unsightly debris from their property and the city forces would be collecting this [at no charge].  
FALL LITTER SWEEP 

2008

WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Transportation organizes an annual fall statewide roadside cleanup to ensure clean and beautiful roads in North Carolina; and 

WHEREAS, the Fall 2008 LITTER SWEEP roadside cleanup will take place September 20 through October 4, 2008, and encourage local governments and communities, civic and professional groups, businesses, churches, schools, families and individual citizens to participate in the Department of Transportation cleanup by sponsoring and organizing local roadside cleanups; and 

WHEREAS, Adopt-A-Highway volunteers; Department of Transportation employees, Department of Correction inmates and community service workers; local government agencies, community leaders; civic and community organizations; businesses; churches; schools; and environmentally concerned citizens conduct annual local cleanups during LITTER SWEEP and may receive certificates of appreciation for their participation; and

WHEREAS, the great natural beauty of our State and a clean environment are sources of great pride for all North Carolinians, attracting tourists and aiding in recruiting new industries; and

WHEREAS, the cleanup will increase awareness of the need for cleaner roadsides, emphasize the importance of not littering, and encourage recycling of solid wastes; and

WHEREAS, the 2008 fall cleanup will celebrate the 20th anniversary of the North Carolina Adopt-A-Highway program and its 6,000 volunteer groups that donate their labor and time year round to keep our roadsides clean; and

WHEREAS, the LITTERSWEEP cleanup will be a part of educating the children of this great state regarding the importance of a clean environment to the quality of life in North Carolina.

NOW, THEREFORE, I, John E. Grogan, Mayor of the City of Eden, do hereby proclaim September 20 through October 4, 2008 as “LITTER SWEEP” time in the City of Eden, and encourage citizens to take an active role in making our community clean.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of the City of Eden, this 16th day of September, 2008.















                                               John E. Grogan, Mayor


PUBLIC HEARINGS:
The memorandum explained that a copy of the information was mailed to property owners in the extended ETJ areas west, northeast and southeast of the existing ETJ notifying them of the upcoming public hearing to consider the zoning of these areas. This information also included a comparison of the current Rockingham County zoning in these areas and the proposed City zoning, as well as a map showing the various proposed zoning districts. The Planning Board recommended in favor of these requests at their August 26, 2008 regular meeting.

Mayor Grogan explained that there were a number of public hearings scheduled regarding rezoning and he asked Mrs. Stultz to present her reports.  

Mrs. Stultz stated that she would like to go through the map and give a brief description on all of the public hearings (6) and then if there were questions, she could provide answers afterwards.  

She then presented a PowerPoint presentation of the zoning map amendments that the Council would be considering.  

The information below was taken from each public hearing agenda item.  Mayor Grogan called for the public hearing after Mrs. Stultz’s presentation.  
(a) Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property off of Roberts Road, Shady Grove Road and Ginny Road previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Protected to Residential-20.  Request submitted by City Council.   ZONING CASE Z-08-14.  

The request before them was to rezone approximately 81.35 acres from their current Rockingham County zoning designation to Residential-20 (R-20). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. 

The subject areas are currently zoned Residential Protected (RP). The purpose of this district is to provide a place for low density single-family residential uses where water and sewer needs are met by individual wells and septic tanks.

The City’s Residential-20 (R-20) district is established as a district in which the principal use of the land is for single family residences. The regulations of this district are intended to protect existing residential areas with minimum lot sizes of 20,000 square feet and to encourage, in selected portions of the incorporated area, the subdivision of undeveloped property into lots with a minimum of 20,000 square feet.

The subject areas consist of an established neighborhood of large-lot single family residential dwellings between Roberts Road and Shady Grove Road and a section of large-lot single family residential dwellings along Ginny Road.

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject area as an “urban transition” area. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies this area as a “secondary growth” area, which is defined as “an area with access or potential access to city infrastructure and urban services, and located within the city’s existing ETJ or potential ETJ expansion area”.  The Land Development Plan recommends “traditional neighborhood” development for this area. District regulations for R-20 district are very similar to the current county RP district, so residents and property owners should see little or no change in the zoning regulations for this area.

Based upon the residential character and uses of this area and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

********
(b)    Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property west of the current ETJ line from Rhodes Road on the north to NC 770 on the south and from the current ETJ line to Roberts Road previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Agricultural and Residential-Protected to Residential-Suburban.  Request submitted by City Council.  ZONING CASE Z-08-15.  
The request before them was to rezone approximately 694.32 acres from their current Rockingham County zoning designations to Residential-Suburban (RS). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. 

Descriptions of the current county land use districts are as follows:

RA – Residential Agricultural District:  The purpose of this district is to provide a place for agricultural and very low density residential uses. 

RP – Residential Protected District:  The purpose of this district is to provide a place for low density single-family residential uses where water and sewer needs are met by individual wells and septic tanks.

The City’s Residential-Suburban (RS) district is established to provide reasonable safeguards for areas characterized by suburban residential and agricultural uses. The intent of this district is: (1) to encourage the continued use of land for low density residential and agricultural purposes; (2) to retain the open characteristics of land areas on the fringe of the city; (3) to provide a transitional zone between higher density residential districts of the city and low density residential and agricultural districts of the county; and (4) to provide interim land use control to land areas until such time a more intense use of land is warranted. Provision is made for reduction of the minimum lot size where public or community sewerage and water systems are available.

The area for consideration consists primarily of large tracts of open farmland and low density residential uses. The area also includes tracts of wooded or undeveloped land. The RS district is established specifically for these types of uses, and is very similar to the county’s RA district. Properties in these areas which are currently zoned RP contain single family residences situated on larger lots, which in many cases are associated with or adjacent to agricultural uses. Based on this information, staff recommends that these parcels also be zoned RS.

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject areas as “rural” or “urban transition” areas. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies these areas as “secondary growth” areas. Secondary growth areas are defined as “areas with access or potential access to city infrastructure and urban services, and located within the city’s ETJ or potential ETJ area”. The Land Development Plan recommends “rural residential” development for most of this area, with “traditional neighborhood” development for some areas adjacent to Roberts Road and Shady Grove Road. These classifications correspond very closely with the current Rockingham County classifications. Therefore, residents and property owners will see little or no change in the zoning regulations for these properties. Existing bona fide farms will still be recognized as such, so there will be no change in the way these properties are valued for tax purposes. Manufactured homes are permitted in the RA district, and are allowed as a conditional use in the RS district.
Based upon the character of the area, the existing agricultural and low density residential uses in the area, and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

********
(c)   Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property between the current northern ETJ line to the Virginia state line previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Agricultural and Heavy Industrial to Industrial-2.  Request submitted by City Council.  ZONING CASE Z-08-16.  

 

The request before them was to rezone approximately 688.14 acres from their current Rockingham County zoning designations to Industrial-2 (I2). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. 

The Heavy Industrial District (HI) is district is designed to accommodate those industries whose normal operations include dust, noise, odor, or other emissions which may be deemed objectionable. The RA district is Rockingham County’s Residential-Agricultural district.

The City’s Industrial-2 (I2) district is established as a district in which the principal use of land is for industries that by their nature may create some nuisance and which are not properly associated with nor compatible with uses in other zoning districts.

The area for consideration consists primarily of large tracts of industrial property and vacant or undeveloped industrial property. The I2 district is established specifically for these intense industrial uses, and is very similar to the county’s HI district. Several parcels in this area, including a large part of the Miller Brewing and Hanesbrands properties, are already partially inside the City’s existing ETJ. The portion of these parcels that lies within the existing ETJ is already classified as I2 and most of this is currently occupied by industrial uses or undeveloped industrial property. The areas that are zoned RA are part of larger tracts of industrial property; therefore staff recommends that these parcels be zoned I2 as well.

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject areas as “rural” or “urban transition” areas. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies these areas as “economic development” or “secondary growth” areas. Economic development areas are defined as “areas with access to existing city infrastructure and urban services, and located within or partially within existing city limits”. Secondary growth areas are defined as “areas with access or potential access to city infrastructure and urban services, and located within the city’s ETJ or potential ETJ area”. The Land Development Plan recommends that these areas be developed as “employment centers”, which are defined as “areas accommodating a wide variety of existing and new heavy and light industrial, commercial, office and service uses”. This classification corresponds closely with the current Rockingham County HI classification. Therefore, property owners will see little or no change in the zoning regulations for these properties.

Based upon the character of the area, the existing industrial uses in the area, and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.
********

(d)    Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property along Cascade Road from the existing ETJ line to the Virginia state line and off of Roundhouse Road north to the Virginia state line previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Agricultural and previously zoned by the City of Eden as Residential -12 to Residential-Suburban.  Request submitted by City Council. 

ZONING CASE Z-08-17.  

The request before them was to rezone approximately 323.93 acres from their current Rockingham County zoning designations to Residential-Suburban (RS). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. 

A portion of this area is zoned RA. The purpose of this district is to provide a place for agricultural and very low density residential uses. Another portion of this area (along Cascade Road) is currently zoned R-12, since a portion of the property lies within the City’s current ETJ. The R-12 district is designed primarily for single family homes.

The City’s Residential-Suburban (RS) district is established to provide reasonable safeguards for areas characterized by suburban residential and agricultural uses. The intent of this district is: (1) to encourage the continued use of land for low density residential and agricultural purposes; (2) to retain the open characteristics of land areas on the fringe of the city; (3) to provide a transitional zone between higher density residential districts of the city and low density residential and agricultural districts of the county; and (4) to provide interim land use control to land areas until such time a more intense use of land is warranted. Provision is made for reduction of the minimum lot size where public or community sewerage and water systems are available.

The area for consideration consists primarily of large tracts of open farmland and low density residential uses. The area also includes tracts of wooded or undeveloped land. The RS district is established specifically for these types of uses, and is very similar to the county’s RA district. Some of the tracts in this area are located partially in the existing ETJ, and are currently zoned R-12. Based on the actual uses on these tracts, staff recommends that these parcels also be rezoned to RS.

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject areas as “urban transition” areas. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies these areas as “secondary growth” areas. Secondary growth areas are defined as “areas with access or potential access to city infrastructure and urban services, and located within the city’s ETJ or potential ETJ area”. The Land Development Plan recommends “rural residential” development for a portion of this area (the tract off of Roundhouse Road), and “employment center” development for the areas along Cascade Road, primarily because this area is surrounded by industrial property. The “secondary growth” classification corresponds very closely with the current Rockingham County “urban transition” classification. Therefore, residents and property owners will see little or no change in the zoning regulations for these properties. Existing bona fide farms will still be recognized as such, so there will be no change in the way these properties are valued for tax purposes. Manufactured homes are permitted in the RA district, and are allowed as a conditional use in the RS district.
Based upon the character of the area, the existing agricultural and low density residential uses in the area, and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

********
(e)    Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property at the east end of Stadium Drive and off of Third Street previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Agricultural to Residential-Suburban.  Request submitted by City Council.   ZONING CASE Z-08-18. 
 
The request before them was to rezone approximately 704.62 acres from their current zoning designations to Residential-Suburban (RS). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. 

The subject property is currently zoned RA, which is Rockingham County’s Residential-Agricultural district. A small portion of this property lies within the City’s current ETJ, and is zoned R-20. The R-20 district is designed for single family homes on large lots.

The Residential-Suburban (RS) district is established to provide reasonable safeguards for areas characterized by suburban residential and agricultural uses. The intent of this district is: (1) to encourage the continued use of land for low density residential and agricultural purposes; (2) to retain the open characteristics of land areas on the fringe of the city; (3) to provide a transitional zone between higher density residential districts of the city and low density residential and agricultural districts of the county; and (4) to provide interim land use control to land areas until such time a more intense use of land is warranted. Provision is made for reduction of the minimum lot size where public or community sewerage and water systems are available.

The area for consideration consists primarily of low density residential uses and a large tract of undeveloped land. The RS district is established specifically for these types of uses, and is very similar to the county’s RA district. Based on the actual uses on these tracts, staff recommends that these parcels be rezoned to RS.

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject areas as “urban transition” areas. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies these areas as “secondary growth” and “conservation” areas. Secondary growth areas are defined as “areas with access or potential access to city infrastructure and urban services, and located within the city’s ETJ or potential ETJ area”. The Land Development Plan recommends “rural residential” development for most of this area. The “secondary growth” classification corresponds very closely with the current Rockingham County “urban transition” classification. Therefore, residents and property owners will see little or no change in the zoning regulations for these properties. Existing bona fide farms will still be recognized as such, so there will be no change in the way these properties are valued for tax purposes. Manufactured homes are permitted in the RA district, and are allowed as a conditional use in the RS district. A portion of this area lies along the Dan River in a flood zone. The City’s Land Development Plan classifies this area as a “conservation” area, which means that the area is encouraged to be developed only for low intensity public open space or left undeveloped in its natural state.
Based upon the character of the area, the existing agricultural and low density residential uses in the area, and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

********
(f)    Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property located at the east end of Stadium Drive previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Agricultural to Manufactured Homes.  Request submitted by City Council. ZONING CASE Z-08-19.  

 
The request before them was to rezone approximately 6.23 acres from its current zoning designation to a Manufactured Homes (MH) district. This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. 

The subject property is currently zoned RA, which is Rockingham County’s Residential-Agricultural district. A portion of the property lies within the City’s current ETJ, and is zoned R-4. The R-4 district is designed for single family and two family dwellings, and also allows manufactured homes.

The City’s Manufactured Homes (MH) district is established to provide areas for manufactured homes courts. No manufactured homes are permitted in the corporate limits of the City unless they are located in a Manufactured Homes district or authorized as a permitted use in another zoning district. Minimum size for a manufactured home court is two (2) acres, and the court shall contain no fewer than ten (10) manufactured home spaces. Each manufactured home court shall be operated in accordance with the rules and regulations governing the sanitation and operation of manufactured homes in Rockingham County.

The subject parcel contains eleven (11) manufactured homes situated on a single parcel. All of the homes are accessible by a single driveway. The existing property meets the zoning requirements for the City’s Manufactured Homes district. To the south of the subject parcel are two large lot residential properties containing single family homes. To the north, west and east are large vacant or undeveloped parcels. 

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject parcel as “urban transition”. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies this as a “secondary growth” area. Secondary growth areas are defined as “areas with access or potential access to city infrastructure and urban services, and located within the city’s ETJ or potential ETJ area”. The Land Development Plan recommends “rural residential” development for this area. The Manufactured Homes district has similar zoning requirements for manufactured home courts as the Rockingham County RM district; therefore residents should see little or no difference in the current zoning requirements for this property.

Based upon the character of the area, the existing manufactured home court located on the property, the low density residential uses in the area, and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked if anyone was present who wished to make comments in favor or in opposition of the requests. 
Mr. Chet Chrisman explained that he lived west of Shady Grove on Brightwood.  He stated that he had some buildings that quite frankly did not fit the R-20 rating as to back and side spacing.  He asked if they would be grandfathered in or did they have to go to court, or what would they need to do to resolve this.

Mrs. Stultz replied that they were pre-existing and they were legal nonconforming.

Mr. Chrisman asked if there was any way that he could get a copy of the Council Meeting saying that.

Mrs. Stultz suggested that if would stop by her office they would provide him with a zoning confirmation letter.
As no one else came forward, Mayor Grogan called the public hearings closed.  

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Epps to approve the rezoning as presented.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Mr. Barry Graves, 826 Bridge Street, explained that the city wanted to demolish this property and he had totally remodeled it.  He noted that the only thing needed was the electrical work and that should be completed within the next two weeks.  He explained that they have placed vinyl siding, new carpet, insulation, new light fixtures and the whole works.  So, he was asking them to allow two more weeks to get this completed.  

Council Member Ellis suggested thirty (30) days.  
Mrs. Stultz explained that Mr. Graves’ concerns would be the next item on the agenda.  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
There was no unfinished business to discuss.

NEW BUSINESS:   

(a)    Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 826 Bridge Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance. 
The information provided to Council contained a section of the Human Habitation Standards Ordinance relating to the steps to be taken when an owner fails to comply with an order to repair or demolish and a copy of the Complaint and Notice of Hearing Before Housing Inspector Under Housing Code which sets out the violations.  The City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $2,400.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.

As the Ordinance sets out, this action was started in March, 2006 and Mr. and Mrs. Graves have made only cosmetic improvements to the house.  They have not made any structural or electrical repairs. Mr. Graves promised staff that he would complete the repairs and have the house livable prior to September, 2008.  
Mrs. Stultz explained that Mr. Graves had promised that this house would be livable by September.  They actually started this case in March of 2006.  She then presented photographs that depicted what the house looked like at that point. She explained that currently, the only thing that had been done to the house, to the best of her knowledge, was that the siding was put on.  She explained that as they could see from the photographs, nothing had been done about the structure problems in the foundation, there has been an electrical permit pulled and no inspections have been called in for that.  There appeared to be no repairs made to make the house safe upon the last inspection that had been done by her staff.  

Mr. Graves explained that they have totally done the inside with carpet, light fixtures…to which Mrs. Stultz pointed out that they needed to do an electrical inspection.  Mr. Graves explained that he was trying to do everything before the inspectors came by to do the final inspection.  He explained that they have also installed new carpet and so the inside was totally different.  They have finished [everything] except the electrical work.  If they go by and take a look inside and out they will see a totally different picture.  
Mrs. Stultz asked if the foundation had been repaired to which Mr. Graves replied that it had.  Mrs. Stultz questioned that it had been done without a building permit.  Mr. Graves indicated that he would get that tomorrow.  
Mayor Grogan, for clarification, explained that he would get his building permit and electrical inspection tomorrow to which Mr. Graves explained that he would [but] the electrical inspection they had already.

Council Member Burnette stated that he was certainly in favor of giving him thirty days if it would save the city $2400 and the additional cost that they would have to go through, however…he had to be done.  He added that he also had another house they were looking at and it had to be done before this happens.

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle to allow the property owner (Graves) until the next regular meeting of Council (October 21) to comply with all requirements.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
(b) Consideration of 2008-2009 Landscape Maintenance Contract.
The City advertised for bids for landscape maintenance for the various projects on city property or in the public right-of-way. We sent a notice to every potentially eligible contractor with a related privilege license and to every contractor with a Registered Landscaper’s License. We also ran an advertisement in the local newspaper.  

We only received one (1) bid.  According to Tammie McMichael, this kind of service does not require multiple bidders by law even though we bid such contracts and prefer to have several bids to consider.  
Our request for bids outlined the various areas that are to be maintained and plainly noted that the successful bidder would not necessarily be the lowest one.  The contractor would be chosen on merit, experience and cost.
Irving Farms has over 16 years of experience working on projects in the public right-of-way and they have been in business for over 18 years.  The principal in this firm has credentials as a designer as well as the educational background for the maintenance work.  They are a fully equipped and well staffed firm.  
Significant amounts of public funds have been spent on these landscaping projects.  They are all highly visible and have a great deal to do with the appearance and livability of our community.  Therefore, based upon the foregoing information, I am recommending that Irving Farms be given the contract for the months from September 2008 through June 2009.  Their bid is in the amount of $5,345 per month for the above described time period.  
Mrs. Stultz explained that this contract continues to grow and she noted that the price has increased and that was because they have added a number of things in the last few years.  They sent out notices to the newspaper and they mailed notices to everyone that had the registered landscaping license in Rockingham County and the folks who had lawn care businesses.  She explained that Mr. Irving (Irving Farms) was the sole bidder and has had the contract for a number of years and has done a good job.  

Council Member Burnette stated that he was disappointed that they did not have several bidders.  He asked if they knew how this would compare anywhere else.

Mrs. Stultz replied that she did not because it was hard, they have all the trees on Highway 14, all the various intersections, landscaping at the end of the Greenway, plus there was a field within the Greenway that they were caring for, trying to keep the lawn mowed, also you have to have special licensing to be able to apply pesticides and you would need to be able to do work in the right of ways, particularly NCDOT right of ways.  So, for someone to have this contract, they have to have fairly extensive licensing, and they have sent a letter to everybody who has that.  In the past they have had other bidders, but most years even when they did he was the lowest.

Council Member Burnette questioned how long he had been doing this work for the city.  

Mrs. Stultz replied that he had been doing it for more than a decade with the exception of last year.

Council Member Tuggle stated that this contract was for nine (9) months, starting in October through June.  He questioned December, January, and February, if you look at those winter months and what the responsibilities are it would be very different during the winter months than it would be some of these other months as far as the amount of work they would do.  He asked if there was any difference in the price.

Mrs. Stultz replied that was correct; there was some work that does get done during those months, they do pruning and those kinds of things, but their cost per month would just go up in the months there was a lot of activity.

Council Member Tuggle stated so it was just equally distributed to which Mrs. Stultz replied that was correct.  He also questioned how many contracts for mowing they had because when he looked through the vouchers there was Powell Mowing and Belcher Mowing, etc.  He questioned how many different contracts they actually had.
Mrs. Stultz replied that this was really not mowing, but they do have a group of people who have asked to be on the rotation list for nuisance abatement.  In order to get the best prices possible, if it was a big job at all they get more than one price and if it was a small job they go through the list and give them all work.  If one begins to charge more than was appropriate, then they were not called again for a while.  She pointed out that there was not a whole lot of mowing in this particular contract.  

Council Member Epps asked if during the winter they get up the leaves and things to which Mrs. Stultz replied that they do the pruning and those kinds of things but the majority was from the spring through fall.

Council Member Ellis asked if he ever told her where he had been and what he had done to which Mrs. Stultz replied that he did and it was real easy to see.  They know from experience that if he was not where he was supposed to be regularly, and he had two (2) crews and a lot of heavy equipment, they begin to get complaints.  For example, on the Greenway, if things were not mowed they get calls.

Council Member Ellis suggested that they hear reports from their staff each month, why could they not hear from him what he does.  

Mrs. Stultz replied that they could ask for a monthly report.
Council Member Ellis stated that if he was making another $350 advancement on the amount of money then they could ask him for a report to which Mrs. Stultz replied that he was making that because he had taken on the Greenway and also the Hamilton Street river access.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Turner to approve the Landscape Maintenance Contract [Irving Farms at $5,345.00 a month from October 2008 to June 2009.  Action on the motion was as follows:  Council Members Epps, Turner, Tuggle, Burnette, Myott and Carter voted in favor.  Council Member Ellis voted in opposition.  This motion carried.
(c) Consideration of Municipal Agreement with N. C. Department of Transportation for funds for landscaping and crosswalks in the Draper Village area and crosswalks in Old Leaksville. 
The City of Eden made a request to the NCDOT for assistance with the Downtown Revitalization Projects for Washington Street and Fieldcrest Road.  They have agreed to give us $110,000 for crosswalks and landscaping in the Draper Village area and for crosswalks in Old Leaksville.

Earlier this summer, we made a request to amend the proposal to allow us to use funds from NCDOT to improve the sidewalks in the Draper Village Area. We asked for an additional $26,000 in funding.  I was told late last week that we would not be allowed to use any of the funds already allotted for sidewalk repairs and that the additional funding would not be approved.

Therefore, we are asking that you approve the Municipal Agreement provided by the NCDOT so that we can move forward with the project.
Mrs. Stultz explained that as a part of their Downtown Revitalization Program in the original master plan, there contained brick paver like crosswalks in Old Leaksville and Draper Village and landscaping, particularly for Draper Village.  As they moved with the process, she called NCDOT to see if there was some way they could help with funding to provide those crosswalks and landscaping as a part of this project.  She stated that they were lucky enough to receive those funds and these agreements were just to be signed by the Council and if they were willing to accept the $110,000.
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the NCDOT Municipal Agreement.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
(d) Consideration of a Resolution of Intent to close a portion of Holly Hill Drive.  SC-08-03.  
The City has received a request from Susan C. Pace, William F. Pace, Sr. and John Tyler Pace to close Holly Hill Drive.  A motion to adopt a resolution and call a public hearing is in order.
RESOLUTION OF INTENT

TO CLOSE HOLLY HILL DRIVE

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that:

Pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 13, Article III, Division 3 and Section 13-88 of the Eden City Code and Section 160A-299 of the North Carolina General Statutes, the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, does hereby declare its intention to close the following described street.

Holly Hill Drive

Being all of Holly Hill Drive as shown on a map entitled “Revision of Plat Recorded in MB 54, p. 38 to show add on to John Tyler Pace (DB 1209, p. 996) for Susan C. Pace, Leaksville Township, Rockingham County, North Carolina,” by C. E. Robertson & Associates, P.C. dated January 30, 2008, and recorded in Map Book 63, page 50 in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Rockingham County, North Carolina, to which map reference is hereby made for more particularity in description.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council does hereby call for a public hearing on the said closing to be held on the 21st day of October, 2008, at 7:30 P.M.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Resolution will be published once a week for four successive weeks prior to the said hearing, a copy of said Resolution be sent registered mail or certified mail to all owners of property adjoining said street as shown on the Rockingham County Tax Records, and prominently posted in at least two places along said street.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Planning Board is hereby requested to submit its recommendation on the proposed closing said street for consideration of the City Council at the time of said public hearing.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 16th day of September, 2008.







CITY OF EDEN







BY:
John E. Grogan, Mayor

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

Mrs. Stultz explained that as it happens very often around the community, they have old subdivisions platted and the streets marked off that were never opened.  The Pace family owns a very large tract of land that was formerly a part of Bearslide.  Since they have lived back there, there have been a number of issues involving people parking in their driveway, and more importantly issues with 911 finding them.  What they would like to do is close this section of street.  There was only one house other than Mr. and Mrs. Pace’s and that was Ty Pace’s house.  
A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Burnette to adopt the Resolution of Intent.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.
(e) Request for a temporary sign from the First Presbyterian Church for their annual October Fest on October 11, 2008.  
 
First Presbyterian Church has requested permission to erect a temporary sign in the right of way of Van Buren Road and Arbor Lane.  This sign will advertise their October Fest on October 11, 2008.  The Sign Ordinance was amended to allow temporary signs in the street right of ways upon approval by the City Council.  The Planning and Inspections Department recommends the approval of the request.
A motion was made by Council Member Myott seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve this request.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
(f) Consideration of Dan River Water, Inc., proposed main extension Rama Lane – Phase II.  
Dan River Water, Inc. has submitted a plan prepared by William E. Mitchell, Inc. for a proposed extension to the Dan River Water, Inc. distribution system.  The Rama Lane street plan and profile with a revision date of 8-14-08 to show the proposed extension is available for review in the Engineering Department at City Hall.

A cover letter from Dan River Water, Inc. requesting a water main extension for Rama Lane off Hwy 87 S was received on August 18th, and a copy is enclosed.  A representative from DRW is expected to attend the September meeting of the City Council to answer any questions you may have.

The revised plan submitted by DRW shows a 2” PVC water main to be extended about 646 feet to the cul-de-sac of Rama Lane.   Note that the initial 580 LF of 6” water main for Rama Lane was considered and approved in the January 2008 City Council meeting.

A plot showing the Dan River Water, Inc. distribution system, prepared by Anderson & Associates, was received on February 12th of this year.  The Engineering department is in favor of approval of this water line extension request.
Mr. Bev O’Dell, City Engineer, explained that Mike Lemons submitted a letter requesting an extension to an existing line of this subdivision that was near the Wentworth Elementary School.  Back in January the Council gave their initial approval for the first phase of that subdivision.  Since then they have had a request from a person who owned a lot about 100’ past where the waterline is, to go ahead and get a hook up.  So, instead of bringing in a couple of different requests, they decided to go ahead and do the rest of that cul-de-sac.  
Mayor Grogan asked if this was his recommendation.

Mr. O’Dell replied that he had no problem with it.  He added that it was eight (8) or nine (9) lots, it was very small.  

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the request by Dan River Water, Inc.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
(g) Consideration of request to allow alcohol beverages on city property and adoption and approval to amend 13-9 of the Eden City Code.  REMOVED
REPORTS FROM STAFF:
A. Monthly Financial Report 

Financial Report
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to accept the financial statements.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

B. Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C. Environmental Services 
D. Engineering
Freedom Park 1.0 MG Elevated Composite Water Tank

Swink Sandblasting completed the sandblasting and painting of the interior and exterior metal surfaces of the tank bowl on August 19th.  A two-man logo crew arrived on Friday, August 22nd to meet with City personnel about placement of the logo.  The crew finished painting the city seal and “Freedom Park” lettering on Monday, August 25th.  The painting has been inspected on a regular basis by Utility Service Co., Inc., with touchup work done as required.  An inspection completed late this afternoon found only one spot that had not been fixed by the painters.

Plans were finalized this morning for the disinfection of the tank bowl to be done on Monday, September 8th.  Our next progress meeting is set for Wednesday, September 17th.

The total value of the work completed by Landmark to date is $1,706,900.00; approximately 98% of the contract amount.

Council Member Burnette asked if they had to fill the entire tank with a sanitizer to disinfect it to which Mr. O’Dell replied that it was a strong chlorine solution, a spray, and they have already done it once.

There was some brief discussion on how good the tank looked.  Mayor Grogan stated that it was interesting that one of the people running for County Commissioner said that if you had a picture of Eden, of something that was accomplished recently, what would make a good picture.  He stated that he thought, standing over in Freedom Park, looking where the kids play, the field behind it and the water tank, would show what had happened in Eden in the past few years and would certainly make a good photograph.    

E. Economic & Tourism Development
Economic & Tourism Department Report

Mrs. Cindy Adams, Economic & Tourism Coordinator, gave the following report:

RIVERFEST
Wow! What a festival! We have added several new elements to the festival that is driving a lot of excitement. The River Village at Leaksville Landing is going to be a busy place. Three Rivers Outfitters is offering three different river excursions during the day. There will be short trips, a float and a long trip for those wanting to spend more time on the river. The Dan River Basin Association will be conducting lots of fun and interesting river activities for the children. Also, the batteau will be on display along with other historical displays and the DAV will be preparing a delicious stew. 

The Washington Street festival area is going to be FULL. We have 72 artisans, crafters and civic organizations slated to be present as well as 32 food spaces. You can also expect an active Kids Zone, 4-H Camp demonstrations, antique engine exhibit, car show, a very popular Little Miss Riverfest Contest, street parade and lots of quality entertainment. Trent Tomlinson, headliner for Saturday night is bringing in fans from several states away. 

The sponsorships have went really well. We had a tremendous response from the Olde Leaksville merchants in addition to sponsors from all over Eden. A big thank you goes out to  Miller Brewing Company, because without their contribution this festival would not be the caliber that it has grown to be.

CLEAN UP EDEN PROJECT
Clean up is set for Saturday, September 13 at 8:00 a.m. This project has been a partnership with Piedmont Natural Gas. Myra Ray of Piedmont has designed and printed t-shirts for the first 100 volunteers that day. Debbie Galloway and the Appearance Commission have helped identify 6 sites that will be cleaned. One of the big projects for the day will be a tire removal along the Dan River.

We have secured volunteers from Piedmont Natural Gas, Eden Chamber of Commerce, City of Eden, Weil-McLain, Spray Baptist Church and lots of individuals. This should be a fun and productive day. 

QUALITY OF LIFE PIECE
We have had one meeting with Piedmont Magazine to discuss the possibilities of developing a nice “Quality of Life” piece for Eden. They are very interested and we will be meeting again with potential partners and advertisers on September 25 to discuss more details and develop a timeline for the project. There is a possibility that we could have a finished product by April 1, 2009.

QUILTING FESTIVAL & SALE
The date for this new event is set for October 17 & 18. Quilters from the Two Rivers Quilt Guild and the Morehead Quilters will be showing and selling their beautiful pieces of art. There will be a demo of hand quilting, demonstration of sewing on a treadle sewing machine and our very own Faye Carter will be promoting her long arm quilting. Sheila Stewart and Joan Garrison are the primary organizers and have put together a very professional and thorough package of information to help market this event. 

www.exploreedennc.com
We are beginning the work on the new Eden Tourism Site. We are looking at what is being done all over country and gathering the best elements of each. When this is complete the edenspecialevents.com site and landoftworivers.com site will be folded into this one site. This will put everything together and make recognition and navigation much easier for the potential visitor.

MAIN STREET MANAGERS MEETING
Mr. Dougherty and I attended the Main Street Managers Meeting in Roxboro on August 20 & 21. This was a good meeting and was a wonderful opportunity for me to meet people from all over the State and hear about some great things they are doing. Mike and I both took away some ideas that we would to implement.

BIRDING TRAIL SEMINAR
I will be in Highlands, North Carolina on September 22 & 23 at the Birding Trail seminar learning how to market and plan events around the trail. 

VETERANS DAY PARADE
Linda Wyatt has approached me about the possibilities of the tourism department taking over the Veterans Day Parade that is held in the Draper Village every year. I will be shadowing her this year to learn the logistics of the event with the intent to take over the coordination in 2009. This is a favorite of the community and I look forward to helping move this forward.

TEMPTATIONS IN THE GARDEN
The Eden Chamber of Commerce will be conducting the very popular Temptations in the Garden event on Friday, September 26 along the Barnett Canal and in the Spray Mercantile Courtyard Garden. This event is a celebration of food, spirits, art and music.

Discussion

Mrs. Adams also noted that she met with a Winston-Salem artist named James Huff.  He wanted to come here and do an art exhibit in late January and they were looking at doing a reception on a Sunday afternoon, open to the public on Monday and Tuesday, and then Wednesday, Thursday and Friday he wanted to bring in school groups to do an exhibit exclusively for them, some demonstrations and workshops, so this could turn out to be a really nice week.
They were also working on a project with the Eden Preservation Commission on a historical plaque program to identify the oldest commercial buildings in the city.  Jean Harrington has actually gotten the very first one.  She noted that they were going to tie this in with Heritage Tourism to help promote driving as well as walking tours of our historical buildings.  
Council Member Ellis commented that Mrs. Adams had done a great job.  She was always positive about everything that she did and he wanted to thank her for what she had done for the city and they were lucky to have her.  
Mayor Grogan also commented that he would be remiss if he did not say one thing.  Council Member Gover told him years and years ago, before he ever got on city council, that it would be nice if people would call them East Eden (Draper area).  He noted that one lady just jumped all over him and another lady said he was absolutely right and she had heard Mr. Gover say it over and over again as they were a part of Eden.  They had a lot of people from East Eden and there was still a lot of pride in folks down there.  
Business Development Report

Mr. Mike Dougherty, Director of Business Development, gave the following report:
Industrial Recruitment/Retention
Institute for Advanced Learning and Research-Danville, VA
Wade Taylor and I joined others from the Piedmont Triad Partnership in a tour of this Danville, VA facility. This research site was developed as a collaboration between Virginia Tech, Danville, VA, Pittsylvania County, federal entities and the Virginia Tobacco Commission. They focus on academic education, research, information technology and a conference center that is open to the public. They conduct research in the areas of motorsports, plant biology, polymer (plastics) and robotics. We toured several of their labs that are working on such projects as robotic vehicles for the U.S. military. Their research facilities help local companies that cannot afford their own R &D departments. Many new companies have located near the motorsports area (VIR) because of the cutting edge research taking place there. The Virginia Tobacco Commission has underwritten a significant amount of the costs of building this center.

The positive element of this trip was our discovery that they are more than willing to help North Carolina companies with their resources. So, Wade and I can use this center as a recruitment tool. This place shows the potential power of the tobacco money. The Institute is transforming the south side VA economy. 

Industrial Prospect
I am working with a local business that is seeking a new facility in Eden. They are currently in the process of negotiations with a local building owner

Existing Industry

One of our existing industries is expanding operations into another building. More details will be disclosed at a future time.

Call Centers
I am in the process of contacting consultants who specialize in this type of business. We are seeking to learn if Eden is a good market for such enterprises.

Data Centers
Wade Taylor and I continue the site preparation process for prospective data centers.

Commercial Recruitment
Restaurant Prospect

Due to a slow economy, this prospect has suspended its 5 area projects, including Eden. We are hopeful this will be resurrected within the next 6 months.

Another restaurant will have broken ground or will be close to doing so within the next week.

Tractor Supply Co.

The Labor Day Grand Opening went very well for this new Eden business. Thus far, sales have exceeded expectations, according to the store manager.

Ruby Tuesday Restaurant
This restaurant is always subject to persistent rumors and speculation. It will turn into an I-Hop, Chili’s, or Applebee’s depending upon which week one hears which rumor. I am pleased to report that their sales have been up over the last 15 weeks and they are benefiting from the many sports tournaments that Johnny Farmer has brought to town because of Freedom Park. The General Manager and I thank Johnny for his efforts to help existing businesses with the people who spend their money in Eden with the tournaments.

Movie Theater

I am working with Rosen Group President Joe Maguire on recruiting a movie theater to the Kingsway Cinema. I also met with an industry insider who may be interested in re-opening the business. The Carmike lease does not expire until 2009, so this company will have to be willing to sublet the property to another theater for us to have a new tenant in the near future. We are hopeful we can get a new tenant if they are cooperative.

Peeble’s Department Store

The façade renovations of Kingsway Plaza have been completed and the Peeble’s store will open on Thursday, September 18th. I am working with The Rosen Group on other retail stores for both Kingsway and Meadow Greens Shopping Center.

Main Street Downtown Revitalization
Eden statistics

The Annual Eden Main Street statistics have been sent to the NC Main Street Center in Raleigh.

The progress is as follows:

New jobs: 16

New Businesses: 5

New Public investment: $571,432

Jobs lost: 10

Business closed: 4

New Private investment: $450,000

Net gain: 6

Net gain: 1


Total: $1,021,432
The private investment has come close to matching what was invested by the city. We anticipate these numbers to improve next year.

Bistro/Restaurant
Preliminary research is taking place with an individual who is considering opening a bistro/restaurant in the Olde Leaksville area.

House of Health
A ribbon cutting took place on Thursday, September 4, 2008 at their new facility. Owner Marty Wall is also living above his store, so he has made a total commitment to the community.

Draper Village
Cindy Adams and I were scheduled to attend a meeting of the Draper Village merchants on September 9th to discuss ways to market the downtown area. I am continuing the bank search for the area, especially with one area institution.
Discussion:

Council Member Ellis questioned the parking at Riverfest.  

Mr. Dougherty replied that they will promote parking at Tractor Supply, Meadow Greens and the Chamber of Commerce and there will be shuttle buses going every fifteen minutes.  

Council Member Tuggle questioned how many people were expected to which Mr. Dougherty replied that last year they estimated it was over 12,000.  That was one day, [but] unless something comes real fast out of the Caribbean, he thought they would be okay.

Council Member Ellis stated that he bet he did not have any remote signs to say parking here or there to which Mr. Dougherty indicated that they did.  Council Member Myott also mentioned that people can also park at the Methodist Church lot….

Mr. Dougherty noted that also, they were able to get $150,000 grant for RCC from Golden Leaf Foundation which will help with skilled training.  That will be in a press release in the next couple of days.

Council Member Turner mentioned that a few of the downtown buildings were painted this week.  She asked if they were sold.

Mr. Dougherty replied that he had talked with the owner but did not ask him, however it made them nicer so that they could be leased.

F. Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance 
Mr. Johnny Farmer, Director of Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance, gave the following report:  

Monthly Report for September  – Johnny Farmer
The Parks and Recreation Department will be offering several events at Freedom Park during the month of September.

There will be a USSA Baseball Tournament held at Freedom Park during the weekend of September 19 -21, 2008, there will be a NSA Softball Tournament the weekend of September 27 – 28, 2008 and the Monthly Concert in the Park will take place on Saturday, September 27 from 6:30 p.m. – 8:30 p.m. with the Carolina Roust Abouts playing at the Eden Kiwanis Amphitheater.

The City’s Fall Softball Leagues continues on Monday, Tuesday and Thursday nights at Freedom Park through October, and its Youth Football Program will begin playing its games Monday – Thursday the week of September 22, 2008 and will play through the month of October. 

Discussion:

Mr. Farmer also mentioned the annual Fall Festival which would take place on October 25th from 10:30 until 7:00.  

Council Member Turner expressed thanks for working on the course getting it ready for a cross country meet and noted that they did a great job of mowing.  

Council Member Ellis also thanked him and stated that his crew did tremendous work around this area, the pool was run great this summer and it looked like there was a good year for that.  He asked about the football, as he had overheard something about maybe coming to the football stadium on Saturday mornings.

Mr. Farmer replied that they were going to be doing that and this was the first year they have done it.  He explained that they were doing inter-league games with the City of Reidsville, so they will have teams going to Reidsville on Saturday and they will also have teams coming here.  He added that Mr. Vernon (Athletics Director) had talked with Mr. Harder (Morehead High School coach) and they have worked out things there.

Council Member Ellis replied that was great.  He noted that one of the promising things; people talk about Reidsville being such a prominent football program, well in the past they have all played their games at the high school.  He stated that he was glad that they were now getting involved in that and be able to offer that to their youth.

Mr. Farmer added that one of the things they always do at the end of the year to really promote their football programs was a midget bowl where they bring all of their teams over to the high school stadium, beginning around 9:00 in the morning and they play until 5 or 6:00 in the afternoon.  He explained that they wanted to try to give those kids a little more playing time at the stadium and he thought this schedule will allow them to do that. He also wanted to commend his staff because he gives them the direction and they were the ones who went out and did the work.  He added that he was very happy and proud that he had the people he had working for him.
G. Police 
Communication Center Update:

Captain Greg Light gave a PowerPoint presentation on the communication center updates.  A copy of this presentation is located in the office of the City Clerk.

Powerpoint communication center update that I would like to present at the September Eden City Council meeting. 
Discussion:

Council Member Burnette stated that he went through a lot and there has been a tremendous amount done, he knew as he saw an example of the 911 mapping that was done after one of the large storms came through and he gave a couple of other examples of how things were used.  He asked how he would evaluate what this has done to the effectiveness of their department.

Captain Light replied that it would certainly increase their effectiveness and would also help their citizens.  He explained that the data that he showed him, as far as when the storm came through Eden, it also helps show where the storm went and also the assistance they may need to help their citizens.  It will also show the call volume, they will be able to trace now the call volume as far as personnel issues and everything else.  It will certainly benefit their officers and that was who they need to take into consideration, as far as their safety.
Council Member Ellis questioned how much training time their dispatchers had on all of this.

Captain Light replied that they were still training daily.  He explained that he would say each dispatcher received maybe 20 hours for software, on CAD, RMS, and different training session for Mapping, different training sessions for their Positron Phone System, so it had been over the past two months.  It had been a lot of training, not only for the dispatchers, but also for their patrol lieutenants and sergeants.

Council Member Tuggle questioned how many MDTs he thought they would eventually work toward. 

Captain Light replied that currently they have 4 and they probably need 22 to 24 more.  He added that he actually spoke to the people about the grant on Monday and they should know something definite by the end of October.

Council Member Burnette asked if that grant will put MDTs in all the vehicles at that point to which Captain Light replied it would be all the patrol vehicles.

Mayor Grogan asked if that will be a matching grant to which Captain Light replied no.  He then invited them to come down and he would be glad to show them any updates.

Mayor Grogan stated that Captain Light had said it all, all of the team work, not just under this group, but there moving furniture, pulling wires, and most of the time they were grinning…he stated that was a job well done and he thanked them.  He added that they mentioned every one, and he sits up there and did not say a great deal, which was good, but the City Manager, his involvement in that process.  He stated that he did not have to sit there and tell them what type of backing they have in getting things done.  

H. Fire – No Report
I. Planning & Inspections 
Boards and Commissions Annual Report  – Debbie Galloway
Mrs. Debbie Galloway, City Planner, gave the following reports:

BOARD AND COMMISSION ACTIVITY REPORT

FISCAL YEAR 2007-2008

COMMUNITY APPEARANCE COMMISSION

The Community Appearance Commission continues to work on projects which will improve the appearance of the entire community, and which will encourage private property owners to do the same.  This past year the Commission, in conjunction with the Police Department and city staff members initiated an anti-litter campaign. This project is on-going and included a contest among city employees to come up with a slogan for the campaign. Three slogans were chosen and printed on bumper stickers and posters to be placed on all city vehicles, given away to citizens and posted in area businesses. The Commission is also seeking ways to educate young people on the importance of community appearance. The Commission plans to operate a booth at Riverfest, where they will sell ornaments and provide information on the importance of community appearance.

The Commission awards a monthly Community Appearance Award to a local business to encourage pride in the appearance of the community.  An annual appearance award, given by the Chamber of Commerce for landscaping, exterior renovations or overall appearance, is selected by the Commission, and is usually chosen from the monthly winners. In 2007, the Commission had new, more visible award signs fabricated. They have also made an effort to get local newspapers to feature the winning businesses. The newspapers have covered several of the winners with a small article or photograph.

The Commission sponsors the Adopt-a-Street and Adopt-a-Spot program locally to encourage community participation in roadside cleanup.  The Commission adopts a section of North Pierce Street and Cox Street and participates in a regular cleanup of this area. The Commission also plans to adopt the Smith River Greenway.

The “Christmas in Eden” ornament sale continues to be a successful fundraiser for the Commission. Proceeds from the sales are used for Commission projects. The 2007 ornament featured the Nantucket Mill. The 2008 ornament features Douglass School. (This was a timely choice, given the on-going issues with the possible demolition of this historic school.) The ornament was done in the old Douglass High School colors of purple and gold.

The Commission helped fund the landscaping of the greenway trailhead at the YMCA.

Commission members continue to be aware of and report possible code violations and areas which need attention. They in turn report these to staff for appropriate action.

In 2008-09, the Commission plans to continue the anti-litter campaign through public education at schools, civic groups, etc. Commission members will participate in the Community Clean-up Day on September 13, sponsored by Piedmont Natural Gas. The Commission helped select the sites to be cleaned. The Commission has plans to landscape a traffic island at Meadow Road and Stadium Drive in an effort to beautify this area, once the Spray bridge construction is complete.
BOARD AND COMMISSION ACTIVITY REPORT

FISCAL YEAR 2007-2008

HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

The Historic Preservation Commission continues to be active in projects that strive to preserve the historic character of the community.  

The Commission considered several area properties for local landmark designation in 2007. The Nantucket Mill was designated as a local landmark in the summer of 2007. The American Warehouse complex was considered for designation, but the Commission chose not to pursue this designation, since it was determined that this complex needed to be demolished in order to facilitate redevelopment of the Nantucket Mill. The Commission will continue to participate in efforts to redevelop the mill property.

Commission members have worked diligently to try to help save two of the city’s local historic landmarks, Draper and Douglass Schools. Commission members attended school board meetings and tried to present the School Board with other options besides demolition. At this point it appears that the School Board has opted to tear down and replace Draper Elementary School; however the issue with Douglass School is still unresolved.

The Commission continues to work with NCDOT and adjacent property owners in the planning of the new bridge at the traffic circle, located in the Spray Industrial Historic District. The Commission plans to build a fountain in the traffic circle when the new bridge is completed. This project will be done in conjunction with the Eden Preservation Society. Plans are to install the fountain when the bridge is complete, with infrastructure for the fountain is being installed as part of the bridge project. The Commission and the Eden Preservation Society have some funds set aside for this project, but more will be needed before this project can become a reality. The Commission plans to pursue grant funding as grants become available. 

The Commission was partnering with the Chamber of Commerce to place building markers on historic buildings in the community. However, due to financial constraints (at the Chamber), the Chamber has suspended its offer to help fund this project. 

The Commission is currently considering requests for local landmark designation for a dam and the site of the former lake located on Park Road near the Spray ballpark.

The Commission continues to promote the history of Eden through education. The sale of the book A Tale of Three Cities continues to be profitable. A slideshow of local history and historic properties has been shown at various civic organizations and at Riverfest for the 40th anniversary of consolidation. Commission members also helped the Eden Preservation Society to open a history museum on Washington Street, where the books and annual Christmas ornaments are also sold. The Commission has also revised and reprinted its brochure highlighting the National Register properties and districts in Eden.
BOARD AND COMMISSION ACTIVITY REPORT

FISCAL YEAR 2007-2008

TREE BOARD
The Tree Board continues to be active in promoting the benefits, care and preservation of trees within the community. The Board has ensured that the city maintains its Tree City USA status for the past 14 years.

The Board held the annual Arbor Day activities in conjunction with the earth science classes at Morehead High School in March. The Board planted three red maple trees at the softball field at the high school. The trees were dedicated at the March ceremony, and students were presented with information on the importance of trees to the community. The Board also gave away dogwood seedlings to the students. This event was very well received by both students and faculty.

The Board replaced several trees along Highway 14 which were dead or damaged due to weather, accidents, etc.  A total of 11 trees were replaced, and one new tree was planted in a formerly vacant spot at the request of the business owner at that location. The Board also oversees routine maintenance of the Highway 14 trees, as well as the trees on the City Hall campus and on other public properties. In 2008-09, the Board will continue to inventory dead or damaged trees along this road and replace them as necessary.

The Board helped plan and fund the landscaping at the greenway trailhead at the YMCA.

The Board plans to operate a booth at Riverfest with information on proper tree selection, tree care and maintenance, and the importance of trees to the community.

The Board works with the landscape maintenance contractor, who is an advisor to the Board, to keep up to date and resolve issues with trees on public property, such as the Highway 14 trees and trees on the City Hall campus.  Board members also conduct public education programs for various community groups on various tree-related issues and the Board publishes a brochure highlighting the importance of trees to the community. The Board also reviews requests for removal of trees in the public right of way and consults on various landscape issues with Freedom Park, the Smith River Greenway, and other city properties.

Discussion:

Council Member Epps stated that getting back to the [Eden] Preservation Society*; he did not get to go to the meeting.  He explained that they had the meeting concerning the fountain, but there was a new twist they were trying to tell him about.  He stated that they have funded for lamp posts like they had on Washington Street and they were hoping that DOT could use them instead which would make that a whole lot neater area there, but the problem was working with DOT and if they would substitute the poles and that they would engage in help on that.  
Council Member Burnette added that he did not get to that particular meeting either, but he understood that Mr. O’Dell (Engineer) was there and he might be able to give some information.

Council Member Epps stated that he hoped it would be the case that they could get that coincided with the rest of the lighting in that area as that side of the river was usually more neglected than anywhere else.  He stated that he had also talked with Tammy Easter and she has talked to the gentleman who owns the property next door to the old railroad depot and he has offered land*.  He stated that all they had to do was come up with somebody to move it over a few feet.  

Mrs. Galloway commented that that was one of the projects that the [Historic Preservation] Commission has talked about and not just the Preservation Commission but others about trying to save the depot in Draper.*  She pointed out that there seems to be some question about who actually owns the depot, because it does sit on property owned by the Draper Lumber Company, but the railroad apparently thinks they still own it and there was not a real clear picture of who owns that property and the railroad will not allow it to sit where it is because it is too close to the railroad track.  She added that they were willing to give it, if someone will just give the land and she understood that he has said that they could move it there, but they have to get somebody to move it and of course their budget does not allow them to do it.  
Council Member Epps also pointed out that the depot there was the only one they had left.

*Note:  The Eden Preservation Society and the Historic Preservation Commission are two separate entities.  

J. City Attorney - No Report
K. City Manager- No Report
FY 2008-09 Street Resurfacing Contract:

Mrs. Tammy Amos, Engineering Project Manager, gave the following report:

The FY 2008-09 Street Resurfacing Contract is almost complete.  We resurfaced 41 street sections including two Non-Powell Bill Eligible street sections.  Below is a summary of the bid item quantities for your review.

Item



Est. Quantity
Actual Quantity  

Actual Cost

Adjustment of Manholes 

85 ea.

82 ea.


$22,796.00

Adjustment of Valve Boxes
37 ea.

40 ea. 


$10,240.00

Asphalt Pavement FW Milling
17,972 sq yds
16,199.30 sq yds

$29,158.74

Asphalt Conc. Leveling Course
107 tons

77.72 tons

$ 6,8778.22

Asphalt Conc. Surface Course
4,579.08 tons
4,675.37 tons

$303,197.74
Incidental Stone


198 tons

156.72 tons

$ 11,597.28

Shoulder Reconstruction

8,586 linear ft.
9,879 linear ft.

$ 18,276.15

Asphalt Binder (Liquid Adj.)





$126,259.32

Total Cost of the Contract





$528,403.45
A total amount of $551,300 was budgeted to complete the above contract.  We will have approximately $23,000 remaining in the Powell Bill, Contracted Services line item.  The remaining funds will be used to cover any miscellaneous expenses that come in throughout the year such as professional services, bridge inspections, unplanned pavement repairs, etc.

Discussion:

Council Member Epps commented that she had done a tremendous job.  He asked about  Victor where they have installed the waterlines and noted that they have this square cut out and it has sunk down low to which Mrs. Amos replied that they could get the street division [to look at it].  

Council Member Burnette agreed that she oversaw a tremendous effort which was done in just a few weeks [especially] when you look at doing that and resurfacing 41 street sections, that was tremendous.

Council Member Tuggle noted that he actually went down there during the downtown revitalization several times and she was there every time.  He pointed out that it just showed the kinds of dedicated people you have working for the city and they really appreciated it.

Council Member Ellis commented that he could not wait until they get to the Draper section.

CONSENT AGENDA:
(a)  Approval and adoption of minutes:  August 19, 2008.  
(b)   Approval and adoption of Resolution Declaring September 27 – October 4, 2008 as Rockingham County Big Sweep Week.
A RESOLUTION OF CITY COUNCILOF EDEN

DECLARING SEPTEMBER 27 – OCTOBER 4, 2008 AS

ROCKINGHAM COUNTY BIG SWEEP WEEK

WHEREAS, the City of Eden and Rockingham County are rich in natural resources and beauty; and

WHEREAS, water is a basic and essential need for all life; and,

WHEREAS, trash fouls our waterways as well as our landscapes; and,

WHEREAS, every citizen should contribute to keeping our environment clean and healthy by working together to preserve clean water and the natural beauty of our surroundings; and,

WHEREAS, North Carolina Big Sweep is a statewide community effort to retrieve trash from North Carolina’s waterways and landscapes; and,

WHEREAS, during the past 17 years thousands of NC Big Sweep volunteers in Rockingham County have removed over 500,000 pounds of debris from our county’s environment, including tires, white goods and other solid waste; and,

WHEREAS, this Council wishes to help make this the most successful cleanup yet; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City Council of Eden, North Carolina, meeting on September 16, 2008, does hereby declare SEPTEMBER 27 – OCTOBER 4, 2008 as ROCKINGHAM COUNTY BIG SWEEP WEEK in Eden, and does further hereby urge every citizen to do his or her part to restore the beauty and function of our lakes and streams by volunteering to participate in the Big Sweep event.

In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and caused the seal of Eden to be affixed.

John E. Grogan, Mayor





Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
(c)    Consideration and approval of Massage Therapist Application.   
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve the Consent Agenda.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
CLOSED SESSION:
There was no closed session this month.
ADJOURNMENT:









A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
                                                          












Respectfully submitted







____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                             
City Clerk
ATTEST:
________________
John E. Grogan, Mayor 
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